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Capital Improvement Committee Meeting Minutes
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Bill Huttinga, Parsons 

Timothy Sparks, Parsons 

Sylvester Formey, Parsons and Vanguard   

Lorne George, Parsons

Brett Lundy, Parsons

Ross Cairney, Parsons 

Ivan Cohen, Community Stakeholder 

Josh Mayberry, CPPI

Heather McKeen, CBRE Heery

David Waggoner, CBRE Heery

Doris McCray, Pat Mathis Construction 

James Smith, Parsons 

Joe Buck, BOE Elect

Tonia Howard-Hall, BOE Elect

Irene Hines, District 5  
Ruby Jones, District 8 

Capital Committee Members Present:
Shawn Kachmar, District 4 
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Capital Improvement Committee Meeting Minutes

9:00 AM -10:30 AM
2 Laura Avenue, Bldg. G

Savannah, GA 31404

Safety Briefing

Officer Ware provided the audience with a public safety briefing in the event of an emergency or an unexpected crisis within the facility. He 

identified all exit doors, fire extinguishers, and AED’s. 

Welcome/Introduction

August 16, 2018, the meeting of the Capital Improvement Committee was chaired by Mr. Kachmar and was called to order at 9:02 a.m. Mr. 

Kachmar welcomed the committee and other attendees.

Approval of the July 19, 2018, Minutes: Mrs. Jones moved; Mrs. Hines seconded. The motion carried.

Approval of the August 16, 2018, Agenda: Mrs. Hines moved; Mrs. Jones seconded. The motion carried. 

ESPLOST Revenues & Budgets-Larry Jackson

Mr. Roriex reviewed ESPLOST II tax revenue collections and revenue collections for ESPLOST III. Mr. Roriex stated we received

approximately $7,033,736.55 for the month of June 2018 from ESPLOST III collections. The ESPLOST and Tax Revenues for the first 18 

months of 60 months  total  $112,654,691.21. The trend continues to increase. The original budget projection was 6 million dollars from 

January to December with the trend going up we have averaged for the last 6 months 6.3 million. This year the revenues are increasing 

compared to previous years. We predict we will meet and exceed our goals. 

Mr. Kachmar stated we had a aggressive optimistic budget and we were tracking below for most of the months of EIII, but 

for the last 5 months we have been tracking higher on revenues. The trend is good. We have been keeping a close eye on 

budgets. However, we need to make sure we keep a close eye on revenue trends as well. We also have some uncertainty 

with our state entitlement funds. It is good we are tracking the right way, but we need to be mindful of the overall revenues

and budgets. 

Thursday, August 16, 2018
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Ms. Miller-Kaigler reviewed the ESPLOST III Tax Revenue Collections. We continue to increase and monitor the 

tax revenue collections. We are paying close attention to our Capital Outlay dollars and State Entitlement funds. These 

dollars are based on our FTE and enrollment as it relates to the District projections. We will file the Capital Outlay 

applications and we will present the applications to the Board at the September Board meeting. We will continue to 

work as it relates to FTE numbers and making sure we apply for all dollars relating to new and replacement schools. 

We want to make sure we capitalize on all opportunities. 

Operations

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated in EIII we spent more time with our students, staff, and community. We want to gain all input 

and feedback. Reflecting back to EI and EII we want to make sure we are being effective and efficient in EIII. We want 

to make sure we are meeting the needs of our stakeholders. We have been meeting with students, staff, and the 

community to gain input. We want to show the progress we are making and steps we have to take in order for us to start 

construction on a project. There is a lot of information to gather while doing so and we want to be responsive to the 

community. Certainly, we do not want to delay any projects and that’s why it is important for us to bring forth any 

information to the community. We carry all feedback to the design professionals and note what can be incorporated 

into the design. In addition, observing Jenkins HS we are up to schematic 10c. The project is a challenge. We never 

had to consider swinging a high school population. We will make every effort to accommodate the students. We have 

been examining some potential locations for the students. We’ve considered phasing the project and keeping the students 

at the location. We want to keep you all updated as to where we are with projects in reference to CMR, 

design phase, and the next step for the projects. 

Ms. Hall stated I know we are being radical, but have we thought about partnering with Savannah State in 

terms of housing the students? 

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated as it relates to Jenkins HS and the replacement of the students, we viewed some sites. We 

considered the previous University of Phoenix site, Bible Baptist Campus, Savannah State University, and the previous 

Kmart on Montgomery Crossroads.  We have done our diligence and we have been working with a realtor to perform 

some marketing analysis. We viewed City owned businesses as well. We would like to take inconsideration as many 

sites as possible.  We have met with Board Representative Dr. Hoskins-Brown who is concerned that the seniors would 

not experience their last year on a academic campus. We weighed all options and certainly we considered Savannah 

State University and Georgia Southern at Armstrong University as a option. We considered all of these institutions as 

possible options. 
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Ms. Hines asked, What is the population of Jenkins HS?

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler stated about 1000 based on the amount of students we want to house. We provided the information to the   

realtor. We could not house the students at DeRenne Swing Site based on the amount of space.  

Ms. Hall stated freshman and sophomore curriculum are different from Junior and Senior curriculum. The whole campus could   

not move to one site because of the population of the students. 

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated we considered all of those options. However, some teachers would be on campus and some off 

campus based on the instruction they deliver. 

Ms. Hall stated she wanted the District to consider this project as a challenge because it can bring forth some innovative results.

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated we have been observing different options to take. We learn from all experiences and moving forward 

we know we have to manage differently as it relates to housing high school students. All points have to be considered before we make a 

final decision. All information and updates will be bought forth to community meetings, design professionals, and the Board. The master 

schedule is very detailed and provides a lot of information. The schedule displays the design and planning process. We will also continue 

to update the community to gain feedback. 

Ms. Wade asked, Will the community meetings be held at the old White Bluff ES? 

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated the community meetings will be held at Pulaski Swing Site where White Bluff ES students and staff 

are housed. We have been working with contractors and subcontractors. The previous White Bluff ES is awaiting demolition. 

The project managers will come forth and provide updates on the projects. 

Mr. Huttinga provided a brief update on current EIII project status. White Bluff ES demolition bid was finalized and work will 

begin. The exterior demolition of the building will not start right away. The interior demolition will start first. The HVAC units 

will be taken out of the buildings and then entire demolition will start. We will start advertising, looking at the reviews, and

recommendations. We will bring this information forth to the Board for award approval, however this process takes about three months. 

Once this is completed we expect to have a contractor awarded by the first of January. The construction will start and the project will be 

finalized the end of summer 2020. 
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Ms. Wade thanked Mr. Huttinga for the explanation and stated she is excited for the construction of 

White Bluff ES. She stated we could have completed this project in a year and a half instead of two 

years. We are a little behind on this project and she wishes we could have had the new school completed 

the start of 2020 school year. She continues to push for a tighter time frame with the new constructed 

school. 

Mr. Huttinga stated we will look for opportunities as it relates to developing a shorter construction schedule. 

When referring to construction cost one thing that increases construction cost is a short schedule. It 

is important for us to look at the construction cost and allow time for the contractor to be able to complete the 

work. 

Ms. Wade stated if we started building now and get the job done it will allow us more time. 

Mr. Huttinga stated we will look for opportunities and ways to get the work completed swiftly. 

Ms. Wade stated playground equipment was donated a few years ago by the parents of a deceased 

student that attended the school. There was a ceremony and it was very touching. The equipment was 

specifically for special education students. What is the status with the playground equipment? 

Mr. Jackson stated the special education equipment has been moved and is being stored at the Maintenance 

Department. We will reuse the equipment and place it at J.G. Smith.

Ms. Wade asked why aren’t we using the equipment at White Bluff ES when the students return? 

Mr. Jackson stated new equipment will be installed once the school is newly renovated.

Ms. Wade asked have the parents been notified that donated the equipment? We need to make sure we 

notify the parents that donated the equipment to the school. 

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated there has been a couple areas we have given notification as it relates to White 

Bluff ES. As we receive information we will notify the community and staff with updates. 

Ms. Hall stated as much as she loves Isle of Hope K8 and Haven ES its seems this is the design we are 

getting from Buckley and Associates. Are we getting any discounts or cost savings for the designs? The 

designs are always quite similar and soon as I see the design I know it is a Buckley design. 
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Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated we worked with Buckley and Associates on the cost savings. 

Ms. Hall stated the design of the building looks out of kilter. The design is beautiful, but we should let 

Buckley and Associates know we need something different in the future.

Ms. Wade stated she thinks it looks great. The area is very commercial and the design would stand out in 

the area.

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated we gained community input and they loved it.  

Mr. Kachmar asked has the courtyard area facing the street on the front left side of the school design 

been reviewed for safety and security purposes? 

Mr. Huttinga stated yes. 

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated we had to signoff on programming. As part of the programming process safety 

and security is included. 

Mr. Huttinga reviewed Jenkins HS replacement site construction suggestions. He stated we have awarded 

the CMR for Jenkins HS and the contract is being executed. The construction of Jenkins HS will start late 

June of 2019. Prepping will start first, however some demolition will start, but not until the end of the 

school year. There are existing modulars on site and we believe we can refurbish the modulars. The 

presentation shows scheme 10c and will be soon scheme 11c because the layout does not satisfy the 

replacement school. The building is very large and we are working to clean up the site.  We are concerned with the 

entry way on DeRenne Avenue and we want to have a nice appearance. Dr. Hoskins-Brown is concerned with the 

appearance of the site and making sure the building is landscaped properly. The site is very tight. The parking lot , 

ball fields, and accommodating parent traffic at Juliette Low is essential. We have had discussions about the overflow 

parking at Juliette Low ES as well. There is a large retention basin which is south of Juliette Low ES and we 

have to accommodate that situation.

Ms. Hines asked if the schematic changes are apart of the budget for the architect. 

Mr. Huttinga stated it is apart of the contract and we expect the architects to study. We made sure in the 

RFP we stated to be prepared to give us multiple options on this site. 



8

Mr. Kachmar stated on slide 72 he noticed where the construction fence is located. Where will students 

and staff park during the construction phase? The north part of the campus will be blocked. 

Mr. Huttinga stated we are still working with that piece. J.E. Dunn first assignment will be to help us 

figure out what to require for construction purposes. How would the contractors be able to access the site,  

and how the access traffic will work for the school? 

Mr. Kachmar stated on page 72 the black lines on the sketch delineate the lot or does it signify fencing? 

Mr. Huttinga stated the line identifies the available property at Jenkins HS. 

Mr. Kachmar stated the design guidelines call for a field house for athletics which are bathrooms, changing rooms, 

and storage of equipment. We have softball, baseball, soccer, football, track, and lacrosse on opposite ends of the 

site. It seems more efficient to built them continuously, so we would have one field house to service 

all three. What have we discussed so far about that issue? Can we use the access road for parking for 

softball and baseball games? Is it going to be fenced off? Can we use the access road going toward 

Memorial Hospital on the left of the softball and baseball fields? 

Mr. Huttinga stated we can use the access road and that is what we are intending to do. We discussed all of 

this with the contractor and the next scheme would display everything. 

Mr. Kachmar suggested talking to the school staff about their vision in terms of how the spaces would be 

used, storage needed, access, etc. Lets make sure we are getting the staff input as well.  

Mr. Cohen asked about the students walking access at Juliette Low ES.

Mr. Kachmar stated walking access is apart of the overall design process for each school. Once we get a 

final design access to the facility walkers will be part of the assessment. 

Mr. Huttinga stated J.W. Robinson is the design professional for Beach HS Auditorium. The design is 

expected to be completed in February 2019. The construction will start in the summer of 2019 and 

completed the summer of 2020. We want to determine if we can create some new parking spaces around 

the facility. We will be loosing 23 parking spaces when the auditorium is built. We looked at two 

different areas for parking which is parking in the back of the school which is a low land area. We are 

concerned about flood plain issues in that area.  Another area identified for parking is at the front left of 

the school. We can gain 23 parking spaces in any of these two areas. 
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We would like to look at additional parking there maybe opportunity if we agree on these areas. Perhaps using different 

material to construct the parking spaces would be better for us. If we have an area that floods easily we can add a retention

pond. We will study the number of parking spaces we can provide. 

Ms. Jones asked, Why can’t the area on Hopkins Street near Victory Drive be used for additional parking? 

Mr. Huttinga stated we have to be careful. The architect has looked into some potential parking there as well. We don’t want 

to construct in the front entry way, but we will take this under consideration. 

Ms. Hines asked about scheduling a follow up meeting for the community. 

Mr. Huttinga stated we will schedule a follow up meeting for the community.

Ms. Hines asked about the number of seats that will be in the auditorium and how it is connected with the enrollment 

for the school. She has been receiving questions about the matter. 

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated we held one community meeting and we reviewed the design guidelines. We established 

the number of seats would be 50% of the FTE and we projected about 600 seats for the auditorium. 

Mr. Huttinga stated we spoke about the guideline specifications at the last meeting. We will start seeing 

development of the auditorium and where it will be located. There will be a patio in the front facing the street.

Ms. Wade asked do we have specific requirements in our design guidelines for parking based on the building capacity 

stating we must have a certain amount of parking spaces? 

Mr. Huttinga stated there are requirements and he is not sure if they are specific to the FTE. There are seating 

requirements and that needs to be maintained. 

Ms. Wade stated as we continue to cramp things on the school sites at some point we need to say, “we can not fit anything 

else on the property”. I think we are going to continue to have this issue. 

Mr. Huttinga stated Islands HS is in the design phase. The project will be ready for bidding this Fall. We can start 

construction early year 2019 and completed in year 2020. The biggest issue is the athletic field. The field will be artificial 

surface. We do not have any artificial surface in any of the stadiums or fields. The intent is to have 
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the same material and fields at Islands HS, Savannah HS, and Groves HS. We are investigating and 

looking into field material. There are different types of fields and different manufacturers to use. Our 

overall concern is safety. 

Mr. Kachmar stated he has been advocating for turf fields for years.  I want us to make sure we look at different 

manufacturers and use different installation systems. Some have different maintenance requirements some want the 

purchaser to buy equipment to use quarterly or every half year. Other manufactures will give a flat amount for a 

maintenance program yearly, so have we decided what is best for our climate the back in cost needs to be considered. 

What equipment  do we need to buy? What maintenance needs to be performed on a daily or yearly basis? We need to

build the pricing into our general maintenance budget.  I am open to the long term plan we agree on. I want to make sure

we have a post installation, maintenance, and up keep plan. This needs to be apart of the assessment. 

Ms. Hall stated taking care of the play field is a lot. Some places contract out to companies that perform this kind of 

work as to opposed to our maintenance staff whom are well attentive but do not have the skills. 

Mr. Kachmar stated majority of our landscaping is contracted out. 

Ms. Hall stated she doesn’t think Tidewater and Manker Landscape work with athletic fields maintenance. 

Mr. Kachmar stated some of them are. In the past, there were line items specifically for athletic field maintenance in 

previous years budgets that did not make it in the budget. So, we have received proposals from some local specifically 

for athletic field maintenance. In this year budget there was a $200,000 or $175,000 for field maintenance program 

which is a good start. We built New Hampstead HS and in three years later spent $100,000 putting new grass in and 

if we were to look at it now we may have to spend another $100,000. We need to break the cycle putting in grass and not 

maintaining it properly.  

Ms. Hall stated looking at the City and County would be a great place to start to see what advice we can gain 

by looking at their fields.

Ms. Hall addressed a question to Ms. Miller-Kaigler, Is parking apart of our budget or is it additional when 

contracting a project? 

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated it is apart of it. When speaking in terms of parking it is developing the parking lot 

of the particular facility. 
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Ms. Hines stated while reading the paper she read about how the school gymnasiums in South Carolina are having  

problems with mercury. An issue with their heating and cooling system turning off at the same time. Do we have unit issues 

within our schools?

Mr. Jackson stated the heating system is never turned off and we have it set on night set back. So, at 82° degrees the 

air condition system turns back on automatically.  We do have schools with rubber floors and we are going to schedule 

testing. 

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated we have identified those sites. We find them primarily in some of the middle schools and 

based on the information we have received we look at the date when these schools have been built. We are going to inspect 

the floors just for a precaution in some of the schools. 

Ms. Hines asked is the mercury there because of cost savings or was it originally used? 

Mr. Kachmar stated there were one or two primarily manufactures that used it as a component of a manufacturing process. I 

don’t think it was a cost issue on the owner end, but apart of the manufacturing process in the past. 

Mr. Huttinga stated we have 5.2 million dollars capital outlay dollars that need to be collected from GaDOE. It requires 

closing out projects and eventually getting the certificate to the Board for approval. That is the last document we need in order 

to submit everything to the state to receive final payment. We have done that on every project with the exception of  AB 

Williams ES. We can get the certificate to the Board early year 2019. Once that’s done we will have all paper work to the 

state and then we can receive payment. 

Facilities Management Presentations- Capital Projects

WFHS Fire Alarm Replacement: Southeastern System Technologies is closing out the project. Currently finalizing the punch list. New fire 

alarm system operational. 

Marshpoint ES HVAC and Fire Alarm Replacement: Contractor has new HVAC and fire alarm systems operational. Waters Mechanical is 

working to complete punch list and close out the project.

Mr. Kachmar asked for a update on repairs, timeline, and the budget. How much money will we get back from the 

insurance and how much will we spend out of pocket? 
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Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated we met with representatives on yesterday from GSBA, the insurance carrier. We 

are working to determine how long the students will not be able to use the damaged wing.  We are housing the 

students in the media center and we will not be able to keep them there. We are looking into bringing portables 

to the site and we will determine how many are needed.  We will be able to provide a update and timeline. We 

will provide the information to the Superintendent before the closing of the business day tomorrow. 

Mr. Kachmar stated he is not rushing the project. We want to be able to provide a update. Do we have 

a deductible on the insurance policy? 

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated we do have a deductible and the amount is $25,000. 

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated we can also look at some possible upgrades and how the process works. 

This gives us a opportunity for some improvements. We work with all staff associated to determine a 

timeline. 

Mr. Kachmar stated of course the damage everyone sees is the wing and the roof. However, the tornado 

damaged the playground and went across the street. Do all of the damages include one covered event or are 

they separate? 

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated yes, one covered event. We had a opportunity to work with the insurance in 

reference to Oatland Island as well. 

Mr. Kachmar stated once everything is finalized we should develop a timeline for the community. 

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated yes and that is what we plan to do. She thanked Kevin Ralston and all other 

staff for working on the project consistently and getting the school back together. 

Mr. Kachmar stated he drove by about an one and half hours after the tornado hit. There were swarms 

of District staff there and he also received a lot of good feedback from the community about how fast 

the District responded. He thanked the staff for the strong communication skills. 
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Johnson HS HVAC Replacement: Chatham Engineering completed the design of the project. Contractor issued a notice to 

proceed, currently working on Phase I.

ADA Renovations Phase II Stem Academy at Bartlett: Barnard Architects has completed schematic design drawings. Architect 

will start working to complete final design drawings.  

Ms. Hines asked have the a/c units at Stem Academy been replaced? There have been problems with 

the unit in the past. 

Mr. Ralston stated about 4 or 5 years ago we replaced the unit. 

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated we replaced Bartlett and Mercer at the same time. Has anyone reported a 

problem about the unit? 

Ms. Hines stated no one has reported any problems to her. 

Mr. Kachmar stated last he heard the unit was working properly. Before we had a few issues with the unit until 

we fixed it.  I think things are better. 

Parsons Presentation Program Manager

Beach HS Field House: The project is complete. The building inspector did a walk thru yesterday to do a final inspection. We 

will go through the certificate of completion paper work and once the certificate is issued the school would have full use of the 

facility. 

Savannah Arts Window Replacement: The design is almost complete. Window installation nearing completion on east wall. 

Installation will move to the final north (front ) wall. 

Savannah HS CTAE Lab Addition: Construction Professional is Dabbs Williams. The contractor is ahead of schedule. Work is 

progressing. 

Ms. Hall stated any one who has not seen Savannah HS CTAE Lab addition should go by and see it. 

The lab looks well done and beautiful. 
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Facilities Management Presentation -Maintenance and Operations 

Transportation Re-roof: Roofing replacement is 99% complete. Material completion and punch list ongoing. Final inspections and 

project closeout. 

Canopy Repair- DeRenne Swing Site and SWMS: Canopy repair project for DeRenne swing site is 99% complete. SWMS canopy 

installation is 99% complete. Completion of punch list and verification. 

Emergency Transfer Switch/ Generator: Project will install 3 emergency transfer switches and a natural gas generator at Oglethorpe MS, 

IOH K-8, and Largo-Tibet ES. Gould ES will be provided an emergency transfer switch.  Project will be complete by the end of 

September. 

SWES Water Pipe Replacement: Installation of new chill water piping is 70% complete. Project will be complete by the end of 

September. 

Myers MS Replace Roof over Locker Rooms: Contract documents are being processed in purchasing. Pre-Construction meeting was held 

on August 6. 

Playground Replacement – Garden City, Jacob G. Smith, Largo & Pulaski: Playground equipment has been installed at Largo Tibet ES. 

J.G. Smith playground equipment is being installed. Garden City and Pulaski ES playground equipment will be installed during the week 

of August 27th. 

Transportation- Replace 28 Roll-Up Doors: Engineering design is complete. Project will be advertised in Purchasing. 

Savannah HS Cooling Tower: Design specification is complete. Specifications are being advertised in Purchasing. 

Gadsden ES Solar Panel Installation: Engineering design has been completed. Project has been approved by DOE. Panel located on the 

south part of school on the side. The panel is going to be a great educational tool for the students. The project is being partially funded by 

a grant the District received by Environmental Finance Authority. 

Ms. Hines asked Ms. Miller-Kaigler within the next 4 to 5 years what are the long term plans for Mercer MS? 

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated we are partnering with the city of Garden City for that project. Possibly negotiating with 

them to use some of the space where the current school is located. We will continue to look at the space and the area. 

I’m in the process of determining what will be the available space in that area. 
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Ms. Howard –Hall asked, How many more basketball seasons will Woodville Tompkins have to host    

basketball games in a gym that is designed for a middle school? 

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated when the particular facility was designed and built it was for a middle   

school. It was converted to a high school and based on availability funding specifically for ESPLOST 

money. We added the necessary labs to make it high school compatible. We just added the CTAE lab  

and we are currently working on the gymnasium. She asked Bill Huttinga about the projected dates.  

When speaking on seasons the gymnasium is not scheduled to be completed until the first quarter of    

year 2021. 

Mr. Huttinga stated construction will start in the late part of summer in 2019. We are going through    

the design period. Initially we looked at building new gymnasium and converting the existing   

gymnasium to a auditorium. The gymnasium will be built first once construction starts. 

Ms. Miller-Kaigler stated they will review the schedule with Ms. Howard-Hall at the end of the 

meeting. We will discuss where we are with the design, what it takes to starts the project, and the    

construction timeline. 

Mr. Kackmar stated we do not have a meeting scheduled for September. He thanked everyone for 

coming to the meeting and reminded everyone to view the Districts website for any changes.  

The meeting was adjourned at 10:40 a.m. by Mr. Kachmar. 

The next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on October 18, 2018.
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ESPLOST I: $293,508,961.49
(60 of 60 Months Received)

ESPLOST II: $336,183,196.11
(60 of 60 Months Received)

ESPLOST III: $6,626,001.87 for August 2018
$126,204,478.82

(20 of 60 Months Received)
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 Upcoming Activities
 Continue with White Bluff ES demolition

 Contracts for Construction Management Agents

 Continue design for New Hampstead K-8

 Programming for Woodville Tompkins HS

 Bid Documents for White Bluff ES

 Continue design for Jenkins HS

 Continue construction for Savannah HS CTAE 

 Continue window replacement at Savannah Arts

 Bid Documents for Islands HS Athletic Complex

 Continue Design for Beach HS Auditorium

 Continue Groves campus master planning

 Update Program schedules, budgets and cash flow

 Continue development of Renovation project scopes

 Community design update meeting at Jenkins HS

 Continue with Outreach/WMBE

 Issues
 City Reviews, Inspections, and Permitting
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 White Bluff ES

 Demolition in Progress

 Award General Contractor contract in January

 Jenkins HS 

 Continue Site Development & Building Layout

 New Hampstead K-8

 Design

 Beach HS Auditorium

 Design

 Islands HS Complex

 Design/Bid

 Woodville Tompkins HS Gym/Auditorium Addition

 Gym Location Study

 Groves High School/ Groves K/8 

 Master Planning in Progress

 Design Pending 
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 Temporary Measures for 
Construction

 Modulars

 Auditorium to Cafeteria

 Weight Room Relocation

 Athletics

 Event Parking
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87



88



89

CURRENT ACTIVITIES

 Site clearing bid package complete.

 Thomas and Hutton Construction nearing 

completion of CD drawings.

UPCOMING ACTIVITIES 

 Site clearing bid will advertise mid November. 
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• ARTIFICIAL TURF FIELD & 

RUBBERIZED TRACK

• FIELD TO BE STRIPED FOR 

FOOTBALL, SOCCER AND 

LACROSSE

• BLEACHERS TO SEAT 

2,000 SPECTATORS

• PRESS BOX

• FIELD HOUSE W/ 

VISITING & HOME TEAM 

LOCKER ROOMS, 

OFFICIALS LOCKER 

ROOM SPECTATOR 

RESTROOMS, 

CONCESSIONS & TICKET 

BOOTH
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93

Separate Gym Building

Gym Added to Existing Building
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 Johnson High School HVAC Replacement

 ADA Renovations Phase II STEM Academy at Bartlett

 Security Vestibules  
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CONTRACT AMOUNT EXPENDED

Design Professional

Chatham Engineering

$225,030 $182,589

Construction Professional

Mock Plumbing/Mechanical

$2,900,771 $325,099

PROJECT

DATES

SCHEDULE

START

ACTUAL

START

SCHEDULE

FINISH

ACTUAL

FINISH

Design Sept

2017

Sept

2017

Dec

2017

Dec

2017

Contractor

Solicitation

Jan

2018

Jan

2018

April

2018

April 

2018

Construction June

2018

July 

2018

Aug

2019

LMWBE SUMMARY
PERCENTAGE

LOCAL                     MWBE

Design Professional 100% 0%

Construction 100% 0%

CURRENT ACTIVITIES 

▪ Contractor issued notice to proceed.

UPCOMING ACTIVITIES

▪ Contractor mobilized onsite and 

progressing with Phase I work. 

Project Manager: Kevin Ralston 

Funding Source: ESPLOST III 

Building Constructed: 2000        Age: 18 yrs.
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Local Non-Local Local Non-Local

Chatham Engineering

109 Park of Commerce Dr., 

Suite 6 Savannah, GA 31405 Design Professional 225,030$         80% 182,589$      

Mock Plumbing & Mech

PO Box 22456          

Savannah, GA 31403 Contractor 2,900,771$      5% 325,099$      

Total 3,125,801$      16% 507,688$      

 Contract 

Amount Firm Address Role

Expended to Date

Non-MWBE MWBE %  

Complete 

Summary thru September 30, 2018
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CONTRACT AMOUNT EXPENDED

Design Professional

Barnard Architects

$66,820 20,046

Construction Professional

PROJECT

DATES

SCHEDULE

START

ACTUAL

START

SCHEDULE

FINISH

ACTUAL

FINISH

Design May

2018

May

2018

Sept

2018

Sept 

2018

Contractor

Solicitation

Oct

2018

Dec

2018

Construction Feb

2019

Dec

2019

LMWBE SUMMARY
PERCENTAGE

LOCAL                     MWBE

Design Professional 100% 0%

Construction

CURRENT ACTIVITIES 

▪ Design of project is completed.

▪ Received GADOE approval.

UPCOMING ACTIVITIES

▪ Purchasing to advertise project.

Project Manager: Kevin Ralston 

Funding Source: ESPLOST II 

Building Constructed: 1962         Age: 56 yrs 
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Local Non-Local Local Non-Local

Barnard Architects 

220 East Hall Street, 

Savannah, GA 31401 Design Professional 66,820$       30% 20,046$        

-$              

Total 66,820$       30% 20,046$        -$              -$              -$              

 Contract 

Amount Firm Address Role

Expended to Date

Non-MWBE MWBE %  

Complete 

Summary thru September 30, 2018
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Project Manager: Kevin Ralston 

 Architect/Engineer design completed for Wing 2.

 GADOE and Chatham County have approved 

Architect/Engineer design and have issued 

permits/approval. 

 Wing 2 repairs scheduled to be completed 

4/15/2019.

 Portable classrooms near Wing 1 scheduled to be 

Completed 11/5/2018.

 Portable classrooms near cafeteria scheduled to 

be Completed 11/20/2018.   
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 Security Vestibules to be constructed at 41 school locations.

 Architectural designs completed and GADOE approval has been 

received for six school locations:

 Two high schools

 Two middle schools 

 Two elementary schools
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 White Bluff Elementary School Replacement
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CONTRACT AMOUNT EXPENDED

Design Professional

Buckley & Associates $888,675 $394,955

Complete Demolition 

Services

$192,000 $0

PROJECT

DATES

SCHEDULE

START

ACTUAL

START

SCHEDULE

FINISH

ACTUAL

FINISH

Design Jan.

2018

Jan.

2018

Aug. 

2018

Oct.

2018

Contractor

Solicitation

Oct.

2018

Nov.

2018

Jan.

2018

Construction Jan.

2019

June

2020

LMWBE SUMMARY
PERCENTAGE

LOCAL                     MWBE

Design Professional 100%

Construction

CURRENT ACTIVITIES 

▪ Above Grade Structural Demolition

▪ Review of 100% CDs

▪ Preparation for Advertisement 

UPCOMING ACTIVITIES

▪ Complete above grade demo

▪ Contractor bidding and award

Project Manager: Brett Lundy

Funding Source: ESPLOST III

Building Constructed: 1957             Age: 61
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Local Non-Local Local Non-Local

James W Buckley and 

Associates, Inc.

7 East Congress Street

Savannah, GA 31401

Design 

Professional 888,675$            44% $394,955

Complete Demolition 

Services

419 B Castleman Road

Carrollton, GA 30116

Demo 

Contractor 192,000$            0% 192,000$      

Total 394,955$      192,000$      -$              -$              

 Contract 

Amount Firm Address Role

Non-MWBE MWBE %  

Complete 

Summary thru September 30, 2018
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 Savannah Arts Academy HS Window Replacement

 Savannah High School CTAE Addition
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CONTRACT AMOUNT EXPENDED

Design Professional

LKS

$168,436 $142,679

Construction Professional

Pioneer Construction

$2,661,188 $2,428,895

PROJECT

DATES

SCHEDULE

START

ACTUAL

START

SCHEDULE

FINISH

ACTUAL

FINISH

Design Jan.

2016

Feb.

2016

Nov.

2016

Nov.

2016

Contractor

Solicitation

Jan.

2017

Feb.

2017

March

2017

April

2017

Construction June

2017

Dec.

2017

Nov.

2018

LMWBE SUMMARY
PERCENTAGE

LOCAL                     MWBE

Design Professional 100% 100%

Construction 100% 100%

CURRENT ACTIVITIES 

▪ Window installation nearing 

completion.

UPCOMING ACTIVITIES

▪ Replacement of window sills, 

blinds, and final painting 

Project Manager: Ross Cairney

Funding Source: ESPLOST II

Building Constructed: 1927            Age:91
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CONTRACT AMOUNT EXPENDED

Design Professional

Cogdell Mendrala

$187,242 $154,482

Construction Professional

Dabbs-Williams

$2,734,210 $907,148

PROJECT

DATES

SCHEDULE

START

ACTUAL

START

SCHEDULE

FINISH

ACTUAL

FINISH

Design May

2017

May

2017

Oct.

2017

Nov.

2017

Contractor

Solicitation

Dec.

2017

Jan.

2018

Feb.

2018

March

2018

Construction March

2018

April

2018

March

2019

LMWBE SUMMARY
PERCENTAGE

LOCAL                     MWBE

Design Professional 100% 100%

Construction 100%

CURRENT ACTIVITIES 

▪ Membrane roofing nearly complete.

▪ Exterior masonry will be completed by 

the end of October. 

▪ Cosmo drywall nearing completion. 

UPCOMING ACTIVITIES

▪ Block filler and 1st coat paint for 

addition. 

▪ Primer coat of paint for 

cosmetology lab.

Project Manager: Ross Cairney

Funding Source: ESPLOST III

Building Constructed: 1998           Age:20
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CONTRACT AMOUNT EXPENDED

Design Professional

Rosser

$14,400.00 $5,800.00

Construction Professional

Holland & Holland

$142,625.00

PROJECT

DATES

SCHEDULE

START

ACTUAL

START

SCHEDULE

FINISH

ACTUAL

FINISH

Design Oct.

2017

Oct.

2017

Jan.

2018

Jan.

2018

Contractor

Solicitation

Mar. 

2018

April

2018

April

2018

May

2018

Construction July

2018

Aug.

2018

Nov.

2018

LMWBE SUMMARY
PERCENTAGE

LOCAL                     MWBE

Design Professional

Rosser

100%

Construction

Holland & Holland

100%

CURRENT ACTIVITIES 

▪ Project will install 3 emergency transfer 

switches and a natural gas generator at 

Oglethorpe, IOH and Largo-Tibet.  

Gould Elementary will be provided an 

emergency transfer switch.

▪ Notice to proceed (NTP) provided.

UPCOMING ACTIVITIES

▪ Contractor has ordered generators 

and project is expected to be 

completed in November 2018.

Project Manager: Randy West

Funding Source: 308

Building Constructed: Age:
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Local Non-Local Local Non-Local

Rosser

22 Park of Commerce 

Drive   Savannah, Ga. 

Design 

Professional $14,400 90% 5,800$         

Holland & Holland

1863 Hodges Rd. 

Hinesville, Ga. 31313 Contractor 142,625$   

Total 157,025$   5,800$         -$              -$              -$              

 Contract 

Amount Firm Address Role

Expended to Date

Non-MWBE MWBE %  

Complete 

Summary thru September 30, 2018
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CONTRACT AMOUNT EXPENDED

Design Professional

Chatham Engineering

$4,560.00 $2,801.25

Construction Professional

Edge Air Conditioning

$86,763.00 $86,763.00

PROJECT

DATES

SCHEDULE

START

ACTUAL

START

SCHEDULE

FINISH

ACTUAL

FINISH

Design Oct.

2017

Oct.

2017

Jan

2018

Jan.

2018

Contractor

Solicitation

March 

2018

April

2018

April

2018

May

2018

Construction July

2018

July

2018

Sept.

2018

Sept.

208

LMWBE SUMMARY
PERCENTAGE

LOCAL                     MWBE

Design Professional

Chatham Engineering

100%

Construction

Edge Air Conditioning 

100%

CURRENT ACTIVITIES 

▪ Installation of new chill water piping is 

100% complete, only punch list items 

remain.

UPCOMING ACTIVITIES

▪ Submission of project closeout 

documents.

Project Manager: Randy West

Funding Source: 311

Building Constructed: 1999           Age:19
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Local Non-Local Local Non-Local

Chatham Engineering

109 Park of Commerce 

Drive  Savannah, Ga. 

Design 

Professionals $4,560 90% 2,801$     

Edge Air Conditioning 

and Refrigeration LLC

PO  Box 80               

Pooler, Georgia 31322 Contractor $86,763 100% $86,763

Total $91,323 $89,564 $0 $0 -$             

 Contract 

Amount Firm Address Role

Expended to Date

Non-MWBE MWBE %  

Complete 
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CONTRACT AMOUNT EXPENDED

Design Professional

Raymond Engineering

$9,950.00 $6,400.00

Construction Professional

Southern Roof & WoodCare

$112,309.00

PROJECT

DATES

SCHEDULE

START

ACTUAL

START

SCHEDULE

FINISH

ACTUAL

FINISH

Design Jan.

2018

Jan.

2018

Feb.

2018

March

2018

Contractor

Solicitation

May 

2018

May

2018

June

2018

June

2018

Construction July

2018

Aug.

2018

Oct.

2018

LMWBE SUMMARY
PERCENTAGE

LOCAL                     MWBE

Design Professional

Raymond Engineering

100 % 100%

Southern Roof and Wood Care 100%

CURRENT ACTIVITIES 

▪ Roof replacement is 100% complete.

UPCOMING ACTIVITIES

▪ Replacement of gutters and down 

spouts.

Project Manager: Robert Youngblood

Funding Source: 308

Building Constructed: 2001           Age:17
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Local Non-Local Local Non-Local

Raymond 

Engineering

1224 Royal Dr. SE#100 

Conyers, GA 30094 Engineer 9,950$        75% 6,400$          

Southern Roof & Wood 

Care Corp. 

1210 Honey Hill Rd. 

Hardeeville, SC 29927 Contractor 112,309$   

Total 122,259$   -$             -$              6,400$          -$              

 Contract 

Amount Firm Address Role

Expended to Date

Non-MWBE MWBE %  

Complete 

Summary thru September 30, 2018
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CONTRACT AMOUNT EXPENDED

Design Professional

SCCPSS

Construction Professional

PlayPower LT Farmington, Inc.

$149,257.00

PROJECT

DATES

SCHEDULE

START

ACTUAL

START

SCHEDULE

FINISH

ACTUAL

FINISH

Design March

2018

March

2018

April

2018

April

2018

Contractor

Solicitation

May

2018

May

2018

May

2018

May

2018

Construction June

2018

June

2018

Sept.

2018

LMWBE SUMMARY
PERCENTAGE

LOCAL                     MWBE

Design Professional

Construction 

CURRENT ACTIVITIES 

▪ Playground equipment has been 

installed at JG Smith and Largo.

▪ Garden City and Pulaski playground 

installation is 90% complete.

UPCOMING ACTIVITIES

▪ Delivery and installation of anchor 

and mulch at Garden City and 

Pulaski. 

Project Manager: Robert Youngblood

Funding Source: 308

Building Constructed: Age:
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Local Non-Local Local Non-Local

Playpower LT 

Farmington, Inc.

878 US  HWY. 60 

Monett,MO 65708

Construction 

Professional 149,257$         90%

Total 149,257$         -$             -$              -$              -$              

 Contract 

Amount Firm Address Role

Expended to Date

Non-MWBE MWBE %  

Complete 

Summary thru September 30,  2018
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CONTRACT AMOUNT EXPENDED

Design Professional

Rosser

$ 13,000 $9,315.00

Construction Professional

PROJECT

DATES

SCHEDULE

START

ACTUAL

START

SCHEDULE

FINISH

ACTUAL

FINISH

Design May

2018

May

2018

July

2018

July

2018

Contractor

Solicitation

Oct.

2018

Oct.

2018

Oct.

2018

Construction Nov.

2018

Jan.

2019

LMWBE SUMMARY
PERCENTAGE

LOCAL                     MWBE

Design Professional

Rosser

100%

Construction

CURRENT ACTIVITIES 

▪ Engineering design is complete.

▪ Processing specifications for 

advertisement.

UPCOMING ACTIVITIES

▪ Purchasing is preparing 

specifications for advertisement.

Project Manager: Arnold Jackson

Funding Source: 308 

Building Constructed:   1959             Age:59
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Local Non-Local Local Non-Local

Rosser

22 Park of Commerce 

Drive   Savannah, Ga. 

Design 

Professional 13,000$            100% 9,315$         

Total 13,000$            9,315$         -$              -$              -$              

 Contract 

Amount Firm Address Role

Expended to Date

Non-MWBE MWBE %  

Complete 

Summary thru September 30, 2018



122

CONTRACT AMOUNT EXPENDED

Design Professional

Chatham Engineering

$10,450.00

Construction Professional

PROJECT

DATES

SCHEDULE

START

ACTUAL

START

SCHEDULE

FINISH

ACTUAL

FINISH

Design May

2018

May

2018

July

2018

July

2018

Contractor

Solicitation

Sept.

2018

Sept.

2018

Oct.

2018

Construction Nov.

2018

Jan.

2019

LMWBE SUMMARY
PERCENTAGE

LOCAL                     MWBE

Design Professional

Chatham Engineering

100%

Construction

CURRENT ACTIVITIES 

▪ Design specification is complete.

▪ Bid opening was held on October 9, 

2018.

UPCOMING ACTIVITIES

▪ Submittal, approval and ordering of 

cooling tower.

Project Manager: Randy West 

Funding Source: 311

Building Constructed: 1998          Age: 20
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Local Non-Local Local Non-Local

Chatham 

Engineering

109 Park of Commerce 

Drive  Savannah, Ga. 

Design 

Professionals 10,450$            75%

Total 10,450$            -$             -$              -$              -$              

 Contract 

Amount Firm Address Role

Expended to Date

Non-MWBE MWBE %  

Complete 

Summary thru September 30, 2018
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CONTRACT AMOUNT EXPENDED

Design Professional

Dulohery Weeks Engineering

$9,000.00 $9,000.00

Construction Professional

Alternative Energy Southeast

$96,000.00

PROJECT

DATES

SCHEDULE

START

ACTUAL

START

SCHEDULE

FINISH

ACTUAL

FINISH

Design May

2018

May

2018

June

2018

June

2018

Contractor

Solicitation

June

2018

June

2018

July

2018

Aug.

2018

Construction Sept.

2018

Oct.

2018

Nov.

2018

LMWBE SUMMARY
PERCENTAGE

LOCAL                     MWBE

Design Professional

Dulohery Weeks Engineering

100%

Construction

CURRENT ACTIVITIES 

▪ Pre-Construction meeting with Design 

Professional, Contractor and Site 

Administrator.

UPCOMING ACTIVITIES

▪ Submittal, approval and ordering of 

solar panels and racking system.

Project Manager: Arnold Jackson

Funding Source: 308

Building Constructed: 2010              Age: 8
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Local Non-Local Local Non-Local

Dulohery Weeks 

Engineering

7402 Hodgson 

Memorial Drive Suite 

100 Savannah, Ga. 

31406

Design 

Professional 9,000$              100% 9,000$         

Alternative Energy 

Southeast, Inc.

160 Collins Industrial 

Blvd. Athens, GA 30601 Contractor 96,000$            

Total 105,000$         9,000$         -$              -$              -$              

 Contract 

Amount Firm Address Role

Expended to Date

Non-MWBE MWBE %  

Complete 
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CONTRACT AMOUNT EXPENDED

Design Professional

GEL Engineering

$7,045.00

Construction Professional

Savannah Abatement

United Grounds Services

Continental Floor

Rubber Flooring System

$162,090.00

PROJECT

DATES

SCHEDULE

START

ACTUAL

START

SCHEDULE

FINISH

ACTUAL

FINISH

Design Sept.

2018

Sept.

2018

Oct.

2018

Contractor

Solicitation

Sept.

2018

Oct.

2018

Construction

LMWBE SUMMARY
PERCENTAGE

LOCAL                     MWBE

Design Professional

Construction

Savannah Abatement,  LLC

100%

CURRENT ACTIVITIES 

▪ Existing gym flooring is being removed.

▪ Phase I is scheduled to be complete on 

October 5, 2018.

UPCOMING ACTIVITIES

▪ VCT and striping installation is 

scheduled to be completed on 

October 30, 2018 at the Butler ES 

and Garden City ES.

▪ Rubber flooring installation and 

striping for Garrison is scheduled to 

be completed on November 9, 2018.

Project Manager: Arnold Jackson

Funding Source: 308

Building Constructed:2012,’92,’96   Age:
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Local Non-Local Local Non-Local

GEL Engineering

2040 Savage Road 

Charleston, SC 29407 Contractor $7,045 100%

Savannah Abatement, LLC

110 Atlantic Ave.  

Savannah, Ga. 31401 Contractor $88,344

United Grounds 

Maintenance Services Inc.

31 Jay Boy Lane 

Glennvile, Ga. 31405 Contractor $6,601

Continental Floor
9319 N. 94th Way Ste. 1000 

Scottsdale, Az 85258 Contractor $7,060.00

Rubber Flooring System
375 Columbis Memorial Pkwy. 

Kemah, TX 77565 Contractor $53,040.00

Total $162,090 $0 $0 $0 -$           

 Contract 

Amount Firm Address Role

Expended to Date

Non-MWBE MWBE % 

Complete 
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CONTRACT AMOUNT EXPENDED

Design Professional

Chatham Engineering

$9,000

Construction Professional

LMWBE SUMMARY
PERCENTAGE

LOCAL                     MWBE

Design Professional

Chatham Engineering

100%

Construction

CURRENT ACTIVITIES 

▪ Specifications are being developed by 

the Engineer.

UPCOMING ACTIVITIES

Project Manager: Randy West

Funding Source: 308 

Building Constructed:1960/ 1998           Age: 58/20

PROJECT

DATES

SCHEDULE

START

ACTUAL

START

SCHEDULE

FINISH

ACTUAL

FINISH

Design Aug.

2018

Aug.

2018

Oct.

2018

Contractor

Solicitation

Nov.

2018

Dec.

2018

Construction Feb.

2019

March

2019
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Local Non-Local Local Non-Local

Chatham Engineering
109 Park of Commerce 

Drive  Savannah, Ga. 

Design 

Professionals $9,000

Total $9,000 $0 $0 $0 -$           

 Contract 

Amount Firm Address Role

Expended to Date

Non-MWBE MWBE % 

Complete 




